All Campus Council of Faculty Senate Chairs (ACCFSC) Meeting Minutes
April 20, 2012; 9:00 – 11:30 am

_______________________________________________________________________________________________

Senators:

Paul Briggs (Windward Community College Faculty Senate); John Casken (School of Nursing and Dental Hygiene); Tom Craven (Arts & Sciences); Robert Cooney (UH Manoa Faculty Senate); Amarjit Singh (UH Manoa Engineering); Sharon Cox (Windward Community College); Gigi Drent (UH-Kauai Community College); Evelyn Green (Honolulu Community College); Paul Lococo (Leeward Community College); Bonnyjean Manini (UH Manoa Faculty Senate); Michaelyn Nakoa (Kapi'olani Community College); Truc Nguyen (UH Manoa – Education); Nick Ordway (Shidler College of Business); Gwen Sinclair (UHM – Library Senate); Elaine Yamashita (UH-Maui College)

Administration

Sandra Furuto (System Office); John Morton (VP for Community Colleges)
_______________________________________________________________________________________________

I. Announcements 
Bonnyjean Manini, filling in for Co-Chair Robert Cooney, called the meeting to oder at 9:05 am.

The group voted unanimously to add to the agenda the election of a new Co-Chair for the Community Colleges, since Dennis Vanairsdale has resigned as a result of his impending retirement.

II. Minutes Approval – Approved, as amended
III. Business 

a. Action Items

i. Motion to Approve ACCFSC Common Course Numbering Process Proposal

Leeward Community College, Windward Community College, Honolulu Community College, Kapioloani Community College, Kauai Community College, Manoa Faculty Senate; UH West Oahu, and UH Maui College all endorsed the proposal. The Shidler College of Business, and other Manoa college Senate, deferred to Manoa Faculty Senate
.  Hawai’i CC was absent.  
There was discussion about process and whether ACCFSC will move to endorse the Proposal, since the UH Hilo Senate voted in opposition to the Proposal. Process was discussed. The group decided, based on consensus, that ACCFSC would endorse the Proposal so that the other campuses can move forward with implementation. One member pointed out that the key to endorsement was the provision that convened a faculty working group when three or more campuses differ.

UH Hilo’s point of opposition, as provided by e-mail by UH Hilo Chair Jim Beets, were read aloud and is provided below:

The UH Hilo Faculty Congress voted unanimous opposition to the ACCFSC’s Common Course Numbering Proposal as written. There was a significant discussion on the proposal with several points raised, both supportive and opposing. There are several efforts and discussions continuing among campuses at the departmental level addressing common course numbering. Most faculty input was supportive of the effort at the departmental level.  

The following justifications for opposition to the proposal were provided.

 

- Alignment with AAC and U and WASC practices and guidelines - Faculty, departments and institutions should be directly engaged with curricular issues as related to assessment, program review, and general education. Common course numbering, and therefore related course objectives defined at the system level, interferes with course modification potential at the departmental and college levels.

- Accreditation concerns - Common course numbering may influence AA degree requirements. (CoBE representatives should clearly state the concern.)

- Course objectives and content differences - Some courses that have similar titles and descriptions have differing objectives and content. Some have different course credits because of course objectives and alignment with curriculum requirements.


Motion approved by majority present.   UH Hilo Chair Jim Beets submitted a vote in opposition of approval via e-mail, and Hawai’i CC was not present.  

ii. Motion to Approve Faculty DL Committee Charge (F-DLAC)

The F-DLAC revised committee charge, as provided by F-DL Chair Truc Nguyen by e-mail, was read aloud and is provided below.

New Charge

The Faculty DL Committee is a parallel committee to the Distributed Learning Advisory Committee (DLAC). The Faculty DL Committee shall consist of 10 faculty members who are actively involved in DL and is convened to provide input and advise on curricular matters to the ACCFSC. The Office of the Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs/Provost shall request one appointment from each of the ten campus senates each year. Appointees do not need to be senators in their faculty senate. A member from ITS is also invited to participate. Like the DLAC, the Faculty DL Committee is not intended as an operational body, but is responsible to proactively identify and catalyze action on systemic DL curricular issues. March 2012.

Original document: http://www.hawaii.edu/offices/app/aa/cms/dlac.pdf
Former Charge:

The ACCFSC requests that the VPAPP convene a parallell committee of 10 faculty members who are actively/ involved in DL to provide input on curricular matters. VPAPP shall request one appointment from each of the ten campus senate each year. This committee to advise on curricular matters. ITS to also participate.

It was clarified that the change was to the last sentence of the charge and was intended to clarify its scope and purpose. This is just a change to the charge, itself, as the committee was constituted last year.

Motion approved by majority.  
b. Follow-ups

i. Campus Testing Centers & Online Courses

At UH Maui, the testing center said that there were no overwhelming issues with proctoring paper exams. One professor, for example, has to submit paper exams for a national test that must be mailed back for review.

At UH Manoa, the proctoring service noted that they do not do very many paper and pencil tests for UH Manoa. UH does, however, have a consortium for online educators and those external institutions are the ones that have the paper exams.

At Windward Community College, the science faculty had an issue because Laulima cannot recognize particular scientific notations.

At Kauai Community College, paper exams do not pose a serious issue because the number of paper exams is small. As Kauai adds more online courses, however, it may become an issue because the testing center is a one-person center. There are some tests that could be moved online. 

One member noted that putting exams on Laulima is not easy. Resources in the testing center may be lacking.

It was unclear whether F-DL Committee surveyed the UH testing centers, as the Liaison to that committee was not present to report.

ii. Updated figures on Administrator Salaries

In regard to the request for 20-year administrator salary data from the UH System, Furuto from VPAA’s office noted that salaries were not available electronically that far back and the analysis would require a manual pull. The UH-System is trying to determine from how far back they can pull the data. Koruto was unsure about the timeframe, but agreed to follow-up.

There was some discussion about the salary of the new UH Manoa Chancellor in light of allegations in the press that the UH-President proposes to increase the Chancellor’s salary, perhaps to justify future increases for the System President and staff. The UH Chancellor’s current salary is $340,000 and there are reports that it may increase into the $400,000’s. The UH President may have been reported as saying that the Chancellor deserved more. 

There was also concern that the number of public relations personnel across the UH administration have increased tremendously and their salaries are extremely high. 

There was also concern that Howard Todo stated that the budget process for the new Biennium would began in January, but Todo did not provide ACCFSC with an opportunity to participate in that process as the only faculty advisory group at the system level.

A member pointed out that UH faculty are paid within the 30, 40 and 50th percentile, at best, yet the administration are paid at the 50th percentile. 

For perspective, UH suspended a $250,000 scholarship for UH faculty dependents, and justified its decision based on a lack of available funding. Page #3 to the Union Contract, which described the faculty dependent’s scholarship program, was read aloud. As background, the $250,000 scholarship for faculty dependents was to begin in the 2010-11 academic year and was to extend for 6-years of funding until the funds are exhausted (which has apparently occurred). The University was to make it’s best effort to secure additional funding.  

One member clarified that recipients were informed in their award letters that the dependent’s scholarship was semester-to-semester depending on the student’s academic statuses and pending availability of funds.   The term bait and switch was used to describe the situation as many dependents may have been lured to attend UH with the hope that four years of support would be provided, which it turns out will not be the case regardless of academic performance.  While they may have been technically informed that the funds were not guaranteed, the apparent lack of a good faith effort on the part of the administration to secure additional funds, as promised, is disturbing in light of other high-priced hires and expenditures.

A suggestion was made for ACCFSC to invite the appropriate UH administrator to describe their efforts to appropriate more funding for the dependent’s scholarship. ACCFSC would also like to know what was done to solicit applications from all campuses.

Furuto will follow-up to invite the appropriate administrator and solicit the requested information.

It was noted that ACCFSC was essentially disagreeing with the UH administrator’s prioritization of funds as well as  not being part of the prioritization process.

It was noted that administrators are being paid high salaries because they are supposed to make the best efforts to solicit external funding to cover these kinds of scholarships and that they should not depend exclusively on the legislature.  

It was also noted UH Manoa is paying $500,000 in student tuition money to fund international student scholarships. While most faculty members are supportive of efforts to attract foreign students to increase diversity at Manoa, there is diversity of opinion on the proper source of funding for such scholarships. 

It was also noted that UH should have an incentive to keep the faculty scholarship available, since UH faculty will pay the other half of tuition for their dependents.

Motion: The ACCFSC objects to the University of Hawaii’s failure to find subsequent funding for the faculty dependents’ scholarship, especially in light of the potential excessively high salary for the incoming UH Manoa Chancellor.

All members present voted in favor of approving the Motion. 
c. Library Resources Across Campuses

Sharon Cox drafted a letter asking the UH President to make library resources available to all campuses. There is also a statement that recognizes that there may be cost issues, but still urges the administration to seek ways to provide access in the most economically efficient manner. The letter was read aloud. 

It was noted that some publishers, unfortunately, require users to pay by total FTE and not access.

Chair Cooney will send the letter out, but will forward it for review to the ACCFSC listserv beforehand.

d.  Community of Science subscription

This free service allowed faculty to search for grant information and upload their CV’s to the Community of Science (COS) website. CV’s on the COS website were more accessible to the world-at-large and it was a way to get researchers known. A few months ago, the Community of Science closed and shifted all their information to the Community of Applied X (did not know the exact name). The Community of Science is saying that all their data website features have now migrated to the Community of Applied X. Faculty can only access the Community of Applied X if UH purchases a subscription, as UH recently stopped subscribing. 

Clarification from Gwen: 
UH Manoa's subscription to Community of Science was funded by the UHM Vice Chancellor for Research and Graduate Education. His office declined to continue the funding a few years ago, so the subscription was canceled. Now, a different product, Pivot, is available that performs the same functions (funding opportunities, scholar profiles, and collaboration modules). It is owned by ProQuest. Until there is system-wide funding for library resources, this would seem to be a Manoa-only issue.
Gwen Sinclair will follow up with Kris Anderson, from the library. 
e. Questions to President Greenwood

Since the May meeting was cancelled, questions would be moved to the August meeting.

Something that cannot wait until August is participation in the budget process.  ACCFSC needs to be involved in the budget process with Howard Todo. 

The UH-System just came out with budget allocations and will determine the budget for the next fiscal year soon. Questions must be asked of our individual campus administrations. 

For one Community College, the budget requests were prioritized on campus and faculty has a voice in that initial process. The budget request then goes to the Community College system and then to the system itself for another prioritization.

At Manoa, it seems that the faculty are no longer involved, as several budget committees are suspended and they did not include adequate faculty representatives. The Committee on Administration ad Budget was not as involved as desired. Faculty should get involved before the decisions are made. 

Because UH’s new financial system, Kuali, is supposed to render the budget process completely transparent, it may be wise to make budget the primary topic of the August meeting and to bring in the key players in order to discern an action plan that involves faculty before the decisions are actually made. 

It may be that the administration does not want faculty to be involved. The system administrators do not ask the faculty for input on the system budget allocation. The budget for the next session will form in the next few months, during the summer, which may be a challenge for faculty.

In discussing whether ACCFSC should appoint members this summer to work with Howard Todo, it was noted that a person from this group might have difficulty in understanding the budget process without prior specialized experience. If ACCFSC is involved, it can understand the process and then determine how to influence it. ACCFSC participation would be more exploratory at this point.

Honolulu CC has an extraordinarily open process and each governing body has an ability to rank the administration’s priorities. 

It is important to know, not only what the budget is, but also how it was spent.

It was noted that ACCFSC’s Bylaws list as standing committees in section 4 both Academic Affairs; and System Budget. ACCFSC will ask for volunteers from within the group and those people could then add on additional faculty in August, one volunteers can be identified. There is no upper limit for members from this committee.

ACCFSC agreed to appoint the following individuals: 

ACCFSC System Budget Committee: John Casken, Amarjit Sing; Truc Nguyen

ACCFSC will add on people in August and we will bring in people from outside, as well. 

Chair Cooney will notify Howard Todo that the Budget Committee is in effect and to share in the consultative process.

ACCFSC Academic Affairs Committee: Paul Lococo; Gigi Drent; Nick Ordway

f. Replacement of Dennis Vanairsdale as Co-Chair for the Community Colleges until August

Gigi Drent was unanimously appointed as Co-Chair for the Community Colleges for the remainder of the session.

i. August Senate Meeting
It was suggested that the meeting should take place at College Hill, if possible.

ACCFSC August Retreat/ Meeting will be on Friday, August 24th.

IV. Guest – John Morton, VP for Community Colleges

Co-Chair Cooney noted that ACCFSC met this year with all the System Vice Presidents who provided an overview of their duties. There was concern regarding a report of 12 years ago that duplicate system administrative positions should be eliminated, however, such a process has never been initiated.

VP Morton explained that the VP for Community College position was abolished as a result of the 2000 report, but the BOR voted to re-enact the position – though the job description has changed. In the former position, the VP of Community Colleges had a direct supervisory role, and this rendered less authority to the Community Colleges as a whole and lessened the duties of the individual campus Chancellors. These operational decisions, including hiring, salary, and tenure, are better made at the individual campus level. At the same time, the Community Colleges are a system – they share laws, policy and budget – which are all central. The VP’s role involves convening a conversation about the direction that the Community Colleges want to go in. The VP is responsible for budget, personnel policy, budget requests, retention and graduation, and consistency in curriculum content. The goal is to ensure that students can move freely across the Community Colleges. Students should expect a certain consistency from the Community Colleges across the system. The VP advocates for the community colleges at the legislature and raises funds in the community. The position also coordinates to create a common coherent agenda around student success. The office is located here at Manoa – next to the BOR.

Q: Staff size and budget?

A: The Community College budget is $110 million of general funds. It generates $60 million in tuition, and another $60 million in other funds to total around $220 million. The bulk goes to the campuses. The system’s immediate staff size is about 20, but certain functions are maintained centrally – such as repair and maintenance, as well as budgeting and personnel policy. On the academic side, there is a staff of 4 or 5 that try to create coherent academic policies. 

Q: How do these functions interrelate with the VP for Student Affairs?

A: There may be times when it looks like they’re doing things twice. They both convene Councils of Academic Advisors. There is a division between community college and system issues. The community college VP may also institute policy that the System does not institute, including a common residency policy. There is no student affairs staff with the VP CC.

Q: When you’re at the legislature, is your function more like one of the Chancellors?

A: The Community College budget is one as far as the legislature is concerned, so the duties are a bit more than that of a Chancellor. 

Q: Do you have your own PR person?

A: We have a staff of one, as well as some website people. She makes a pitch to campuses to ask what they want to do. 

Q: What about fundraising?

A: Three of the UH Foundation officers are assigned to the campuses. The VPCC no longer has a Foundations person. Foundation has a Community College fund. 

Q: How much funding did the Foundation raise for the Community Colleges?

The Community Colleges have raised $30 million in the last 6 years of the campaign. The next major gift campaign will be in the $60-100 million dollar target. There is a lot of interest in the donor community that we’d like to capitalize on it. Alumni are a small piece of the donor base, which makes it different. Donors are those that are supportive of the Community College mission – and support individual and specific funds or projects. Most often it is a business interest that benefits from the training of workers or those benefitting from the access agenda.

Q: Why is UH Maui College, which is not a 4-year, still within the Community College system?

A: By law, Maui’s budget is still part of the community college system. The school has far more students  pursuing 2-year agrees. Because we have two separate accreditors, when a community college offers more than 1 bachelor’s program it has to move to the senior college accreditation division. While Maui is accredited by the senior accreditation commission, the law restricts its offerings to the current applied bachelor degrees and it cannot offer others unless the law changes. As a long-term goal, the University as a System must find a way to make the University’s central programs consistent and available to all UH students on all campuses. UH would have to underwrite that ability from the campus Senates.

Q: What are your goals for next year?

The VPCC has very few short-term goals. Our agenda is around community
 success. Community Colleges across the campuses have open access and almost no barriers to admission. UH may not do as well at moving those students through to the bachelor’s degree. Achieving the Dream is looking at the student success agenda. In some cases, it may be better for students to transfer without a degree to the 4-years in order to avoid having to stay longer. We must also address financial aid concerns. Grant based aid has increased from $10 million to $40 million in the last few years. Serving Native Hawaiian students is also a large part of the mission. 4 years ago, we had 4,500 native Hawaiians students, and we now have 9,800. We increased the graduation rate by 35% two years ago, and by another 25% the next year. We’re also sending more of those students onto the 4-year colleges. We’re working to make non-traditional folks more qualified by working with the state on Hawaii GED education. 

Q: What % of students in specialty programs have jobs upon completion?

Sometimes, the degree is not an entry into employment – the career is. If there is a skill set that gets them employed, then UH will issue a certificate. It used to be 100% with nursing, but this had decreased – particularly with hospital jobs. For jobs requiring degrees, they are virtually 100%. Automotive is about 80%. In business, it is harder to track. We can now track students in the State Department of Labor Database to obtain wage data. 

V. Committee Reports

a. Faculty DL Committee (See Faculty DL Committee Charge & Campus Testing Centers)
Truc Nguyen, ACCFSC liaison to the Faculty FL Committee, noted that the F-DL will put forth a report with the following three recommendations, though she must first meet with the DL committee so that they can certify the report before it is transmitted to the ACCFSC:

(1) Strongly recommended that someone with Americans with Disability (ADA) experience be appointed to the F-DLAC committee; 

(2) New federal act called NEMIS says that instructional material need to be ADA compliant and faculty must provide an alternate means for their students to access those materials; our campuses will need to provide support for faculty to do that; and 

(3) Faculty DL has been informed that each campus is supposed to develop their own DL policies – need to know what system suggests for boiler plate language and have not yet received a response.

Since the May ACCFSC meeting was cancelled, ACCFSC will likely vote on the report via e-mail.

It was clarified that every campus does have a disability specialist responsible for addressing accommodations. A system budget allocated for this purpose would be helpful.

UH has received information from all but 5 states on how to seek authorization to offer distance education programs in that state.

VI. Adjournment 

Co-Chair Coney adjourned ACCFSC until August.
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